## ATTORNEY GENERAL DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

33 CAPITOL STREET CONCORD, NEW HAMPSHIRE 03301-6397

GORDON J. MACDONALD ATTORNEY GENERAL



JANE E. YOUNG DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL

February 13, 2019

## DELIVERED VIA EMAIL & U.S. MAIL

Chief Carlo Capano Manchester Police Department 405 Valley Street Manchester, NH 03103 ccapano@manchesternh.gov

Re: Review of the November 18, 2018 Incident at the Bonfire Restaurant

Dear Chief Capano,

I am writing to inform you of the conclusion of this office's review of your department's investigation into the incident that occurred on November 18, 2018, outside of the Bonfire Restaurant in Manchester.

As you are aware, this office received inquiries following this incident and your department publicly stated that:

As we do with all police reports, we are actively reviewing this incident to ensure our officers followed the proper procedures during the four arrests outside of Bonfire. We are also reviewing the criminal charges during this active and ongoing investigation.

In addition, I stated to the news media that this office would review your review of this incident, once completed. I also stated, "[w]e have the utmost confidence Manchester Police will conduct a thorough review and investigation into this matter."

Recently, after being notified by Assistant Chief Ryan Grant that your department's review of this matter was complete, I reviewed the case file, to include officer's narrative reports, videos obtained of the incident, as well as Response to Resistance Reports completed by responding officers. I also reviewed a memorandum authored by Lieutenant Joseph Mucci concerning his administrative review of the incident.

Chief Carlo Capano Manchester Police Department Page 2 of 2

Having completed my review of these materials, I have concluded that the review of this incident was handled appropriately by your department and further that the officers involved in this incident were justified in their respective uses of force under RSA 627:5.

Because I am aware that there are ongoing legal proceedings stemming from this incident I am unable to further discuss the facts of the incident or the rationale for my conclusions until all legal proceedings are concluded. However, once any legal proceedings have concluded, I will present you with my final report concerning this review.

Thank you for your time and the attention that you have given to this matter. Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions or wish to discuss this matter further.

Sincerely,

Geoffrey W.R. Ward

Senior Assistant Attorney General Chief, Criminal Justice Bureau

Office: (603) 271-3671 Cell: (603) 545-1737 geoffrey.ward@doj.nh.gov

GWW/gww

Copy to:

Attorney General Gordon J. MacDonald Deputy Attorney General Jane E. Young

Assistant Chief Ryan Grant, Manchester Police Department